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NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL


	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday July 15th  2013 



	Present: Cllr. Cade (Chairman) ,  Cllr Sewell, Cllr Read, Cllr Mrs Riordan, Cllr Smith

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, Parish Clerk,  County Cllr Bool.

The Chairman welcomed Cllr Smith to this his first meeting.

PUBLIC FORUM. There were 23 members of the public present, 22 of whom left before item 12

Digby Farm.  Mike Wyatt, speaking on behalf of a residents’ group who live in or off Edith Weston Road said that they are having to suffer from an unbearable stench emanating from the Digby Farm compost site. They asked what help they could get from the PC. The Clerk said that he had written to Alan Duncan, MP, on this subject and Cty Cllr Bool also mentioned that he had had discussions with Alan Duncan. Furthermore it was mentioned that representatives of The Parish Council had had an on-site meeting with The Environment Agency on this matter. The group wanted the PC to put pressure on RCC and asked that the PC write formally to John Ellis.

Dog fouling.  It was suggested that this is a major problem and a member of the public asked for there to be more anti-fouling signs on roads/footpaths. The Clerk will follow this up.

Temporary traffic lights in Pinfold Lane.  There was a request that the contractors sweep up the rubble/shingle at the end of each day. Cllr Cade will deal.

Allotment tap is in need of a new washer. Cllr Cade will deal



	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. APOLOGIES

Received from Cllrs Overington, Ellis and Tobin. County Cllr Miss Waller had also said she would be unable to attend. 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Sewell declared an interest in item 14 by virtue of being the tenant on the land under discussion.


	

	3. MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETING OF MAY 20th 2013  

These minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting and were accepted as being a true record and were duly signed by the Chairman.
	

	4. MATTERS ARISING

St Georges Barracks  Cllr Overington had written to the Commanding Officer at the barracks to ask about (1) whether it was planned to bring more dogs to the camp and (2) to get views on linking up the 2 stub ends of Warren Lane to make a walkway across the site. There has not yet been a reply.

Defibrillator  Cllr Cade had contacted the Karen Ball Fund and had passed the information to Cllr Smith to take forward

Bus Shelter The Clerk reported that there was still no news about our application for a grant for this.

Return to Audit Commission. The Clerk reported that this had been sent in well before the deadline of June 18th but so far he had received no reply.


	Cllr Smith

	5. CORRESPONDENCE

· Letter from Rutland CAB thanking us for our donation

· Letter from Leicester NHS  urging Parishes to install a defibrillator. Letter passed to Cllr Smith.

· Note from Parish Council Working Group advising that Police and Crime commissioner will be speaking at Parish Council Forum on July 18th.

· E-mail from Libby Kingsley re First Cabinet launch at 1 pm at North Luffenham on July 16th


	

	6. FINANCE REPORT (GENERAL BUSINESS)

This had been circulated with the agenda. All payments were approved 

7.        PLANNING

· Cllr Read expressed concern that the drainage system under Pinfold Lane would not be able to cope with the sewerage from the new housing development. This is evidenced by the Environment Agency needing to clear drains in Glebe Rd every 3 months. It was agreed that the Clerk will write (again) to Anglian Water to express these concerns.

· Cllr Overington had written to Nick Hodgett at RCC asking whether the 2 “Francis Jackson Homes” advertising signs by the development were subject to planning permission and if so had that been granted.

· 2013/0492/CAT – reduce growth of Holly Tree at 2 Church Street. There is no objection

· 2013/0531/FUL – construction of warehouse by Linecross – no objection but concern about flood risk

· 2013/0497/FUK – demolition of house and new 8 bedroom build at Fosters Bridge. One of the neighbours has no objection but is concerned about tree removal. The was no objection from PC.
	Clerk

Clerk



	8         WEBSITE

Cllr Overington is now dealing with this and intends to contact Mr Wayne Bishop to discuss privacy policy and cookies policy. In the meantime the Clerk has contacted our insurers on this subject who have said they do not hold any interest in Council’s websites.


	Cllr Overington



	9          COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITIES  
At the meeting Cllr Read circulated various proposals that had been discussed with Nick Hodgett on May 15th. Details are attached to these minutes.

Membership of the Group  AGREED that the group be extended to include Cllrs Sewell & Smith.

Going forward it was AGREED that for the next meeting the CRF Group will summarise what they have done so far and set out what they want to achieve in future


	Cllr Read



	10 DIGBY FARM

The Clerk read out the letter he had received from Dave Brown, RCC, which was prompted by Alan Duncan writing to Helen Briggs.

At this stage The Chairman permitted further comments from the Public 

The meeting then re-convened and the following actions were AGREED

· Write to The Environment Agency to find out thenature and number of complaints received
· Write to RCC re speed on the road and monitoring Digby Farm activity
· Write to John Ellis  formally complaining that there is disquiet in the village due to his operation
All letters will be copied in to Alan Duncan 
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk



	11 TREE POLICY

This has now been finalised and there is nothing further to add

For items 12, 13 & 14 The Parish Council is acting as Trustee

12 FINANCE REPORT (TRUST BUSINESS)

             This was circulated with the agenda and all payments were approved

13 OVAL REPORT

Cllr Cade has contacted Symbiosis to get a quotation for further work on the Oval trees and awaits a reply. The Clerk had received an e-mail from North Luffenham Cricket Club in which they offer to remove the ivy from tree trunks on the Oval in consideration of the PC making a donation. The Clerk was instructed to decline this offer

14 FIELD GARDENS REPORT
Wooded walkway

Prior to the meeting Cllr Cade had circulated costings for a wooded walkway. There is a degree of urgency in that applications for grants for trees must be received by August 1st. This project would involve taking 1 hectare back from the tenant who is in agreement. Cllr Mrs Riordan asked why there needs to be trees for a walkway;  she also reminded the Council that at the APM on April 15th there was a commitment to consult with the village before any decision was made as to tree planting. Proposed by Cllr Smith and seconded by Cllr Cade it was AGREED by a vote 2-0 (2 abstentions and Cllr Sewell was not eligible to vote) to recover 1 hectare from the tenant.  Proposed by Cllr Smith and seconded by Cllr Read it was AGREED by a vote of 4-1 (Cllr Mrs Riordan voted against) to approve the expenditure of £2000 of Trust money on trees. (Note – it was agreed that Cllr Sewell could vote on this issue)

Allotments

Cllr Cade mentioned that the hedge at the back of the allotments need cutting. Cllr Sewell will deal with it 

15 SPEED LIMIT ON EDITH WESTON ROAD

The Clerk had still not had a reply from Dave Brown of RCC re his request that the speed limit on Edith Weston Rd and Station Rd be reduced to 30 mph

16.      NEXT MEETING

· Monday September 2nd 2013


	Clerk

Cllr Cade

Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Cllr Sewell

Clerk



	There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-20 pm.

Signed​___________________________  Chairman      Date______________
	


FINANCE REPORT - Positions at July 4th  2013 – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	Aon Insurance
	£367-32

	B
	Neil Atkins (bins)
	   £  75-00

	C
	Ian Ferguson (salary)
	£704-67

	D
	Ian Ferguson (expenses)
	£68-09

	E
	Rutland CAB
	£100-00


    F                 Colin Heasell re Woodyard Corner



       £22-00

    G

Alan Swindley  -  internal audit fee



     £100-00

    H

Diane Malley (payroll service)



       £40-50


Account balances 

	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£8,584-49

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,382-32


To be paid  

A   Colin Heasell (woodyard corner – June)




£       22-00

B   E.ON








£     103-20



_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at July 4th  2013  -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting

A   Colin Heasell (work in May)





£    157-00

Account balances

FG/Oval Trust dividend account





£   7250-13

FG/Oval Trust current account





£   1618-00

To be paid

A   Colin Heasell (work in June)





£     237-00

